REBUILD LOCAL NEWS

U.S. Department of Commerce (USDOC) National Telecommunications and Information Administration (NTIA)

Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (IIJA) Digital Equity Act of 2021 NTIA 2023-0002 Docket No.: 230224-0051 RIN 0660-XC055

Comments from Rebuild Local News & Dr. Christopher Ali 1 May 2023

Introduction

We thank the NTIA for the opportunity to comment on the creation, allocation, and assessment of the IIJA's Digital Equity Programs, including the State Digital Equity Planning Grant Program, The State Digital Equity Capacity Grant Program, and the Competitive Digital Equity Program.

The NTIA asks for comments regarding what entities and projects the Assistant Secretary should consider as eligible and ideal for digital equity program funding. We argue that local news organizations and projects can be a significant partner in digital equity strategies.

We see two realities that should shape policy making around digital equity and local news.

First, many areas lack both adequate broadband and adequate local news. They are both broadband deserts and news deserts. Indeed, our research finds that of the 196 counties identified as "news deserts" by noted journalism professor, Penny Abernathy, between 86 and 90 – between 43% and 46% – are also "broadband deserts," meaning that residents lack connectivity at FCC-defined speeds of 25 Mbps download and 3 Mbps upload. Moreover, not one of these news deserts (where speed test data were also available) gets even close to the 100 Mbps download/ 20 Mbps upload underserved standards set by the

Infrastructure Act.¹

If we only solve one part of this problem by providing affordable high speed internet access, but fail to provide trustworthy local information we will not be enabling residents to be full participants in civic society. Achieving "digital equity" means, in part, all residents have high-speed, affordable access to reliable information about their communities, not just entertainment, social media and government websites.

Even worse, in information vacuums, residents may turn to social media or partisan news, increasing the likelihood that misinformation and polarization will spread.² Without also addressing the collapse of trustworthy local news, more broadband access may lead to what one expert called, "high speed access to Internet garbage."³ What's more, the arrival of broadband is a mixed blessing for many local news outlets. While it offers residents greater access to information and news outlets greater tools to reach their audience, it also offers local businesses a free — or at least cheaper — alternative to advertising in local news outlets, meaning small but enterprising news outlets must compete with platform resources. Of the 26 news outlets we surveyed, 59% said that when broadband comes to their communities, local businesses are less likely to advertise in their news outlets and more likely to use social media to reach their customers.

That's why these news and broadband deserts, or what we call "double deserts," need to be confronted together. Both local news and accessible, affordable broadband are important pieces to ensure citizens can participate fully in their cultural and civic institutions, but the arrival of one, broadband, can complicate the health of another, credible local news.

Second, in the communities that do have local news organizations, they often are trusted community institutions well suited to advance efforts around digital literacy.⁴ Indeed, in

¹ Congress.gov. "H.R.3684 - 117th Congress (2021-2022): Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act, Pub. L. 117-58, Division F, Title I, Sec. 60102." November 15, 2021. https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/3684.

² As Penny Abernathy at UNC's Hussman School of Journalism and Media has observed: "In the absence of a local news organization, social media and internet sites often have become the default media for reading, viewing and sharing news – as well as rumor and gossip – exacerbating political, social and economic divisions in a polarized nation." Abernathy, Penny M. "News Deserts and Ghost Newspapers: Will Local News Survive?" The Expanding News Desert, June 22, 2020.

https://www.usnewsdeserts.com/reports/news-deserts-and-ghost-newspapers-will-local-news-survive/. ³ This quote can be attributed to Feather Houstoun, a leading expert in policy and philanthropic support for journalism

⁴ As Damian Radcliffe and Christopher Ali argued in a 2017 report, local newspapers "can play a role in providing compelling content which drives audiences to digital platforms, while at the same time explaining how to use/access these platforms. In doing so, news organizations can play a key role in helping to develop these types of media literacy and digital behaviors. Ali, Christopher, and Damian Radcliffe. "Small-Market Newspapers in the Digital Age." Columbia Journalism Review, November 15, 2017. <u>https://www.cjr.org/tow_center_reports/local-small-market-newspapers-study.php</u>.

many areas, local news organizations are already helping residents learn how to use technology and the internet.

Consequently, we make these recommendations responding to the NTIA's questions regarding State Digital Equity Plans, Digital Equity Capacity Grant Program; and the Digital Equity Competitive Grant Program :

Regarding the Competitive Grant Program, the Assistant Secretary should include local news organizations as an entity that is "in the public interest and is not a school" (Section 60305(b) of the IIJA, page 13104 of the Notice). Doing so would both recognize the vital connection between local news and digital equity, and the role that local news organizations can play in fostering digital inclusion initiatives.

Second, also regarding the Competitive Grant Program, initiatives to strengthen local news should be included as eligible organizations to advance digital equity.

Third, related to State Digital Equity Plans, the Capacity Grant Program, and the Competitive Grant Program, increased civic engagement should be included as a metric of impact and success of certain digital equity programs.

And finally with regards to State Digital Equity Plans, the Capacity Grant Program, and the Competitive Grant Program in "double deserts," local news organizations should be strengthened in order to help achieve those civic engagement goals.

Digital equity requires reliable local news and information

Section 60302(10) of the IIJA defines "digital equity" as "the condition in which individuals and communities have the information technology capacity that is needed for full participation in the society and economy of the United States." To achieve digital equity, communities must engage in digital inclusion efforts. Section 60302(11) defines a crucial component of digital inclusion as having access to, and the use of... (iii) applications and online content designed to enable and encourage self-sufficiency, participation, and collaboration."

Access to local news and information through trusted news organizations fulfills this third criteria of digital inclusion. Local news organizations provide what many have called "the critical information needs of communities." According to Lewis A. Friedland, in a literature review submitted to the Federal Communications Commission critical information needs are:

Those forms of information that are *necessary* for citizens and community members to live safe and healthy lives; have full access to educational, employment, and business opportunities, and to fully participate in the civic and democratic lives of their communities should they choose⁵

There are eight categories of critical information needs:

- Emergency and Public Safety
- Health
- Education
- Transportation systems
- Environment and Planning
- Economic Development
- Civic information
- Political life

Local news outlets help meet these information needs. They provide information about elections, extreme weather, disease information, new local businesses, school board meetings and so much more. Tragically, in the last two decades the value and contributions of local news has been best captured by what happens in communities when local news either recedes or disappears entirely. As Rebuild Local News wrote in a submission to banking regulators:⁶

Communities with less local news end up with a more dysfunctional political system, which makes it harder to solve local problems. Communities with less local news have lower voting rates⁷, fewer contested races⁸. In Cincinnati, after the closure

⁵ Friedland, Lewis, Philip Napoli, Katherine Ognyanova, Carola Weil, and Ernest Wilson. "Review of the Literature Regarding Critical Information Needs of the American Public." Federal Communications Commission, July 16, 2012.

https://www.fcc.gov/news-events/blog/2012/07/25/review-literature-regarding-critical-information-needs-a merican-public.

⁶ Waldman, S. (2022, August 5). *Rebuild Local News comments to federal banking regulators on the Community Reinvestment Act.* rebuildlocalnews.org. Retrieved May 1, 2023, from https://www.rebuildlocalnews.org/letter-to-federal-banking-regulators-include-small-local-news-outlets-in-the-community-reinvestment-act/.

 ⁷ Ewens, Michael, Arpit Gupta, and Sabrina T. Howell. "Local Journalism under Private Equity Ownership." *National Bureau of Economic Research*, February 2022. <u>https://doi.org/10.3386/w29743</u>.
⁸ Bruder, Jessica. "Is the Death of Newspapers the End of Good Citizenship?" *The Christian Science Monitor*, November 11, 2012.

https://www.csmonitor.com/USA/Society/2012/1111/Is-the-death-of-newspapers-the-end-of-good-citizensh ip.; Ewens, Michael, Arpit Gupta, and Sabrina T. Howell. "Local Journalism under Private Equity Ownership." Social Science Research Network, April 3, 2023. <u>https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3939405</u>.

of a city's second newspaper, the Cincinnati Post, fewer candidates ran for office⁹, "incumbents became more likely to win reelection, and voter turnout and campaign spending fell." Residents in areas with less local news are less informed about elections. A decline in local coverage (based on a study of 10,000 articles from 2010 to 2014), led to voters being less likely to have an opinion about their member of Congress¹⁰. They are less likely to be able to name things they like or dislike about their representative¹¹, less likely to be able to place their representative on an ideological spectrum¹², have less knowledge about public officials¹³, and were less likely to Google the mayor¹⁴. Conversely, those who regularly vote are more likely to follow local news¹⁵ (52% of regular local voters, compared to 31% of those who do not always vote).

Less civic engagement: In such communities, residents are less engaged in civic life, which means it's harder to solve problems, and people feel more alienated.

Conversely, in communities with healthier and more inclusive local news systems, people feel better about their neighborhood and neighbors. For instance, after the closure of newspapers in Seattle and Denver, there was a significant drop in the likelihood that people would volunteer in civic organizations such as the PTA¹⁶, the American Legion or a neighborhood watch. Conversely, those who follow local news closely are more likely to engage in activities with civic organizations such as sports leagues, church groups or charity organizations' civic activities¹⁷. In addition,

⁹ Garrido, Sam Schulhofer-Wohl;Miguel. "Do Newspapers Matter? Short-Run and Long-Run Evidence from the Closure of The Cincinnati Post | Federal Reserve Bank of Minneapolis," April 7, 2011. https://www.minneapolisfed.org/research/working-papers/do-newspapers-matter-shortrun-and-longrun-evi dence-from-the-closure-of-the-cincinnati-post.

¹⁰ Haves, Danny, and Jennifer L. Lawless, "The Decline of Local News and Its Effects; New Evidence from Longitudinal Data." The Journal of Politics, 80, no. 1 (January 1, 2018): 332-36. https://doi.org/10.1086/694105.

¹¹ Snyder, James P., and David Strömberg. "Press Coverage and Political Accountability." Journal of Political Economy, 118, no. 2 (April 1, 2010): 355-408. https://doi.org/10.1086/652903. ¹² Ibid.

¹³ Hayes, Danny, and Jennifer L. Lawless. "As Local News Goes, So Goes Citizen Engagement: Media, Knowledge, and Participation in US House Elections." The Journal of Politics, 77, no. 2 (October 22, 2015). https://doi.org/10.1086/679749.

¹⁴ Haves, Danny, and Jennifer L, Lawless, News Hole: The Demise of Local Journalism and Political Engagement. Cambridge University Press, 2021.

¹⁵ Barthel, Michael, Jesse Holcomb, Jessica Mahone, and Amy Mitchell. "Civic Engagement Strongly Tied to Local News Habits." Pew Research Center. November 3, 2016.

https://www.pewresearch.org/journalism/2016/11/03/civic-engagement-strongly-tied-to-local-news-habits/. ¹⁶ Shaker, Lee. "Dead Newspapers and Citizens' Civic Engagement." *Political Communication*, 31, no. 1 (January 30, 2014): 131–48. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10584609.2012.762817</u>. ¹⁷ Barthel, Holcomb, Mahone, and Mitchell. Civic Engagement Strongly Tied to Local News Habits.

Americans who have a close attachment to their community are twice as likely to be regular local news consumers as those with minimal attachment¹⁸.

Less well-functioning local government: There is even academic evidence that proves what one would intuitively think — Less local news leads to less effective government and worse municipal services. Communities with less local news had lower bond ratings, higher financing costs, and higher taxes¹⁹. They have more government corruption²⁰, and more government waste²¹. Those districts get less government spending on public benefits.

Impaired public health and more corporate crime: These information gaps literally lead to challenges with the physical health of residents. For instance, communities with less local news are more likely to have more toxic emissions²². Public health officials say the decline of local news has made it more difficult to track disease outbreaks²³. Companies are more likely to have serious regulatory violations — including environmental and workplace infractions — in communities that have lost local news coverage²⁴.

In sum, after reviewing the academic literature on the decline of civic participation, Professors Jennifer Lawless, John Harris and Danny Davis in News Hole: The Demise of Local Journalism and Political Engagement, conclude that most analyses of the decline in civic participation "don't account for the most dramatic change in the civic life us communities have experienced in the last 20 years: the decimation of the local news media."

¹⁸ Ibid.

¹⁹ Gao, Pengjie, Chang Joo Lee, and Dermot Murphy. "Financing Dies in Darkness? The Impact of Newspaper Closures on Public Finance." *Brookings*, March 9, 2022.

https://www.brookings.edu/research/financing-dies-in-%20darkness-the-impact-of-newspaper-closures-on -%20public-finance.

²⁰ Campante, Filipe R., and Quoc-Anh Do. "Isolated Capital Cities, Accountability, and Corruption: Evidence from US States." *The American Economic Review*, 104, no. 8 (August 1, 2014): 2456–81. https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.104.8.2456.

²¹ Gao, Lee, and Murphy. Financing dies in darkness? The impact of newspaper closures on public finance.

²² Campa, Pamela. "Press and Leaks: Do Newspapers Reduce Toxic Emissions?" *Journal of Environmental Economics and Management*, 91 (September 1, 2018): 184–202. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jeem.2018.07.007</u>.

²³ Branswell, Helen. "When Towns Lose Their Newspapers, Disease Detectives Are Left Flying Blind." *STAT*, March 21, 2018. <u>https://www.statnews.com/2018/03/20/news-deserts-infectious-disease/</u>.

²⁴ Heese, Jonas, Gerardo Pérez Cavazos, and Caspar David Peter. "When the Local Newspaper Leaves Town: The Effects of Local Newspaper Closures on Corporate Misconduct." *Social Science Research Network*, July 21, 2021. <u>https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3889039</u>.

Professor Abernathy concludes: "Strong local news organizations nurture both grassroots democracy and societal cohesion by providing critical information that helps residents in communities—large and small, urban and rural—craft solutions to their most pressing issues and make wise decisions that will affect the quality of their lives and that of future generations. Local journalists cover the mundane, but often consequential, school board and county commissioner meetings, as well as celebratory community events that nurture a sense of belonging."

Local news organizations contribute not only to knowledge about a community, but also help to foster and "maintain a sense of community."²⁵ Their role in fostering civic engagement and voting has also been well documented. A 2016 Pew Research Center study,²⁶ for instance, found that those who regularly follow local news are more likely than those who do note to be highly attached to their community, regularly vote, and actively participate in local groups and political activity.²⁷ Conversely, the removal of a news organization from a locality diminishes civic engagement.²⁸ Many experts on broadband access have noted similar benefits to broadband access. Christopher Ali, for instance, argues that broadband access in rural areas helps advance: economic development, health, education, civic engagement and quality of life.²⁹ Echoing the contributions of local journalism to civic engagement, numerous studies have demonstrated how the adoption of broadband in local communities can lead to greater local civic engagement.³⁰

Trustworthy information and news about civic matters is become harder to find

In the past two decades we have seen a collapse in local news. Some 2,500 newspapers have closed since 2005, roughly a fourth of the newspapers in the United States. If the rate

²⁵ Mathews, Nick, and Christopher Ali. "Desert Work: Life and Labor in a News and Broadband Desert." *Mass Communication and Society*, July 13, 2022, 1–21.

https://doi.org/10.1080/15205436.2022.2093749.; Mathews, Nick, and Christopher Ali. "Come on f—Er, Just Load!' Powerlessness, Waiting, and Life without Broadband." *Journal of Computer-Mediated Communication*, 27, no. 6 (September 15, 2022). https://doi.org/10.1093/jcmc/zmac020.; Kaniss, Phyllis. *Making Local News*. University of Chicago Press, 1997.

 ²⁶ Barthel, Holcomb, Mahone, and Mitchell. Civic Engagement Strongly Tied to Local News Habits.
²⁷ Ibid.

²⁸ Shaker. Dead Newspapers and Citizens' Civic Engagement.

²⁹ In later speeches, Ali added a sixth pillar of rural broadband: public safety.

³⁰ Whitacre, Brian E., and Jacob Manlove. "Broadband and Civic Engagement in Rural Areas: What Matters?" *Community Development*, 47, no. 5 (August 23, 2016): 700–717. https://doi.org/10.1080/15575330.2016.1212910.;

Whitacre, Brian. "Fixed Broadband or Mobile: What Makes Us More Civically Engaged?" *Telematics and Informatics*, 34, no. 5 (August 1, 2017): 755–66. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tele.2017.02.006</u>.

of closures continues, the U.S. is on track to lose a third of its newspapers by 2025.³¹ Roughly 1,800 communities that used to have a local news source now have none. The number of newspaper newsroom employees has plummeted by 57% since 2004.³² This has created thousands of "ghost newspapers" that barely cover the community. One study showed that only 17% of the articles in local newspapers were about local civic affairs.³³ Some local newspapers have literally no local reporters at all. Gannett, the largest chain of local newspapers in the United States, has left papers from Salinas, California³⁴ to St. Cloud, Minnesota,³⁵ without local staff, instead relying on content from other Gannett-owned papers or wire services to fill their pages.

A lack of broadband infrastructure in these areas means an inability to access online news. As a result, the print edition becomes even more vital. The closure of these outlets means that the community becomes a news desert.³⁶ As the Carolina Public Press recently concluded:

The ability of digital news to fill gaps in declining print-based media is hampered by this increasing digital divide. This disproportionately impacts rural communities where broadband access simply does not exist, leaving residents without essential news and information.³⁷

This problem is not limited to rural areas. Madeleine Bair, founder of the nonprofit newsroom El Tímpano, which services Latino and Mayan community members in the Bay Area of California, wrote to Rebuild Local News that "the digital divide and broadband

³¹ Abernathy, Penny. "The State of Local News." Local News Initiative, June 29, 2022. https://localnewsinitiative.northwestern.edu/research/state-of-local-news/report/.

³² Pew Research Center. "Newspapers Fact Sheet," January 9, 2023.

https://www.pewresearch.org/journalism/fact-sheet/newspapers/.

³³ Mahone, Jessica, Qun Wang, Philip Napoli, Matthew Weber, and Katie McCollough. "Who's Producing Local Journalism' NMRP Report." DeWitt Wallace Center for Media & Democracy, October 1, 2021. https://dewitt.sanford.duke.edu/whos-producing-local-journalism-nmrp-report/.

³⁴ Rainey, James. "The California Newspaper That Has No Reporters Left - Los Angeles Times." *Los Angeles Times*, March 27, 2023.

https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2023-03-27/as-the-salinas-californian-withers-a-city-yearns-to-kn ow-its-stories.

 ³⁵ Kennedy, Audrey. "St. Cloud Times' Newsroom Loses Lone Reporter." Axios, January 24, 2023. https://www.axios.com/local/twin-cities/2023/01/24/st-cloud-times-last-reporter-leaving-paper-gannett-cuts
³⁶ Vogels, Emily A. "Some Digital Divides Persist between Rural, Urban and Suburban America." Pew Research Center, October 19, 2021.

https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2021/08/19/some-digital-divides-persist-between-rural-urban-an d-suburban-america/.; Federal Communications Commission. "Fourteenth Broadband Deployment Report." January 19, 2021.

https://www.fcc.gov/reports-research/reports/broadband-progress-reports/fourteenth-broadband-deploym ent-report.

³⁷ Staff Reports. "N.C. Connection: The Project Concludes, but the Work Continues." *Carolina Public Press*, December 22, 2022.

https://carolinapublicpress.org/58352/n-c-connection-the-project-concludes-but-the-work-continues/.

access is not just an issue facing rural communities, but significantly impacts low-income communities of color, especially immigrants, in urban areas where affordability rather than broadband access is the greatest barrier to get online." These barriers often mirror historic inequities related to access to resources, not just broadband resources.

The internet's arrival has been a mixed bag for news consumers. It has provided residents with unprecedented access to news from around the country and world. It has enabled a much wider variety of voices to publish and be heard. Yet, it has also undermined the business models of local news organizations. Classified advertising dramatically declined, as residents could advertise cars, couches, jobs and houses more effectively and less expensively online. Then small and regional businesses concluded that they could better target their advertising using Google, Facebook or programmatic advertising. This shift has caused an economic crisis in journalism, notably for local newspapers, where so-called "analog dollars" are replaced by "digital dimes." It's not impossible that in some cases, therefore, the arrival of broadband in new communities could actually worsen the local news system by undercutting the advertising models of local newspapers, making it all the more important to include local news outlets - both print and digital - within the scope of digital equity to ensure access to local information along with broadband expansion.

Indeed, in our survey of just over two dozen news outlets, publishers reported that for all the benefits of broadband, when communities in their area have gotten high speed connectivity, more than half said they noticed more misinformation. By engaging in digital inclusion programs, local newspapers are well positioned to work with community members to combat mis- and disinformation.

News deserts are also broadband deserts

In 2018, journalism scholar and professor Penelope Abernathy, then the Knight Chair in Journalism and Digital Media Economics at the University of North Carolina and now visiting professor at Northwestern University Medill School of Journalism, Media, and integrated Marketing Communications released data on what she termed "news deserts."³⁸ According to a 2018 report, *The Expanding News Desert,* Abernathy and her team defined a news desert as "a community without a local newspaper" *and* as "communities where residents are also facing significantly diminished access to the sort of news and information that feeds grassroots democracy."³⁹

³⁸ Northwestern University Medill School of Journalism, Media, Integrated Marketing Communications.

[&]quot;Penny Abernathy," n.d. <u>https://www.medill.northwestern.edu/directory/faculty/penny-abernathy.html</u>. ³⁹ Abernathy, Penny M. "The Expanding News Desert -The Loss of Local News." The Expanding News Desert, October 17, 2018. <u>https://www.usnewsdeserts.com/reports/expanding-news-desert/</u>.

Thanks to the generosity of researchers at UNC's Hussman School of Journalism and Media, we analyzed a dataset from 2020 of 196 counties they consider to be "news deserts", those lacking a newspaper.⁴⁰ We then compared these counties against speed data reported by both Ookla and M-Lab (data sets are from 2020 and taken from the NTIA's Indicators of Broadband Need map).⁴¹

We found that of the 196 counties that in 2020 were considered news deserts (the number has since grown to 211), between 86 (Ookla) and 90 (M-Lab) counties are also broadband deserts, which we define as lacking access to the internet at broadband defined speeds of 25Mbps download/ 3Mbps upload (of the 196 counties in our news desert dataset we lacked broadband data for approximately 79). We estimate that between 43.8% and 45.9% of counties where data is available are "double deserts" meaning that they lack both broadband access and local news(see Image 1).⁴² What is worse, none of the counties for which we had broadband data reported speeds anywhere close to the 100Mbps download/ 20Mbps upload standard set for "underserved" communities by the IIJA.

Image 1: County Level News and Broadband Deserts

⁴⁰ The original dataset provided by the team at UNC included 197 news deserts. Upon discussion with stakeholders, we learned that one county indeed had a local newspaper. Upon removing the county, we were left with 196 news deserts.

⁴¹ National Telecommunications and Information Administration. "Indicators of Broadband Need." ArcGIS, n.d.

https://broadbandusa.maps.arcgis.com/apps/webappviewer/index.html?id=ba2dcd585f5e43cba41b7c1eb f2a43d0.

⁴² We thank Ryan Wang, PhD Candidate at the Bellisario College of Communications at Penn State University for his statistical analyses and for mapping these double deserts.



The market conditions of local journalism and broadband access are quite similar, in that rurality and income are key predictors of both.⁴³ Rural, Tribal, low income, and ethnic minority communities are least likely to have access to affordable broadband⁴⁴ and many of these communities may also lack access to fresh local news and information. As Abernathy writes, "More than 500 newspapers have been closed or merged in rural communities since 2004. Most of the counties where newspapers closed have poverty rates significantly above the national average. Because of the isolated nature of these communities, there is little to fill the void when the paper closes."⁴⁵

In a published academic study of Surry County, Virginia, one such "double desert", the authors found that residents must perform a significant amount of extra work compared to

⁴³ The intersection of news deserts and broadband deserts are particularly likely to overlap acutely in rural and remote areas of the country. The FCC reported in 2021 that 82.6% of rural Americans have access to broadband infrastructure at 25/3#, while Pew reports only 72% have access compared to 79% of those suburban areas and 77% in urban environments. Also in 2021, the Bureau of Labor and Statistics reported that 81% of rural Americans had a subscription with an internet provider in 2018 compared to 86% of those in an urban setting.# Deployment drops off as speeds increase, with the FCC estimating in 2021 that only 50% of rural Americans have access to a network at 100/10.

⁴⁴ Vogels. Some digital divides persist between rural, urban and suburban America.; Vogels, Emily A. "Digital Divide Persists Even as Americans with Lower Incomes Make Gains in Tech Adoption." *Pew Research Center*, September 10, 2021.

https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2021/06/22/digital-divide-persists-even-as-americans-with-lower -incomes-make-gains-in-tech-adoption/

⁴⁵ Abernathy. *The Expanding News Desert - The Loss of Local News.*

their well-connected and locally informed neighbors.⁴⁶ For instance, residents often rely on neighbors that are connected. Many residents cited the Dollar General or auto part store as their central "information hub" because that's where they were most likely to bump into neighbors or friends who might have local goings-on worth sharing. This practice was made difficult by the Covid-19 pandemic – at a time when local information was arguably never more important. And even when locals were able to exchange local information in informal, community settings, they conceded there were likely significant gaps or biases in their awareness. One interviewee told researchers:

"Depending on who I talk to, I'm probably missing out on a bunch of information. I'm going to get the biases of the people that are providing that information. If a person that I talked to in reference to the bike path hated the bike path, then I'm sure they only told me about all the negative aspects that I had with it."

The pandemic also showed the limits of strengthening broadband deployment without strengthening local news offerings. Some residents of Surry County were able to access Covid-19 case rates via government websites, which did break out data for Surry County. But no news outlets broke out or analyzed data on Surry County specifically, meaning Surry County residents were entirely dependent on government accounts, lacking the accountability local news outlets can offer. Residents noticed the lack of accountability applied to official government reports. "People just get on (Facebook), and put what's going on, but you never know what you're missing," an interview subject told researchers.⁴⁷

What would happen if we were to address a broadband desert but not the shortage of local reporting? At a minimum, we will not meet the full promise of universal broadband. Residents, like those in Surry County, will certainly have better access to the websites of government agencies, businesses, schools, health care providers and regional or national news (not to mention entertainment and national sports). They will also have better access to community social media platforms like Nextdoor or Facebook Local groups, which do provide an opportunity for neighbors to share information. But it is also becoming clear that when local news contracts it creates a lower quality information environment. Effectively, an information vacuum is formed that is often filled by national news (which tends to be more polarizing) and social media (which includes more rumor and misinformation).

The *Ouray County Plaindealer* is an illustrative case. The only news outlet serving the about 5,000 residents of Ouray County in southwest Colorado, the paper closely followed the DUI arrest of a local sheriff. The paper followed up on that reporting to expose earlier arrests

⁴⁶ Mathews & Ali. Desert Work: Life and Labor in a News and Broadband Desert.

⁴⁷ Ibid.

while the sheriff was working for another police department, prior to him coming to Ouray County. The community organized its first-ever recall election in 2020, even amid the Covid-19 pandemic. Erin McIntyre, one of the paper's publishers, said she doubts if the community would have mustered the energy to pursue the recall without the paper's sustained reporting. The sheriff was ousted with more than 90% of the vote. This is precisely the civic contribution local news outlets can offer communities — spurring community action to right local wrongs. Yet, the *Plaindealer* also illustrates the pitfalls of addressing broadband deserts without building or strengthening access to local news. McIntyre wrote in a survey deployed by Rebuild Local News, "We have seen increased competition from websites like Nextdoor and Facebook, where people think they're getting their news but are just spreading rumors. These online cesspools have created a nightmare for us, trying to hold on to our niche as the vetted, reliable source of local news."

Broadband can provide access to information to communities, but without strong local news in those communities, the information is not likely to fulfill the objectives of digital equity: That citizens have the ability to be full digital participants in their cultural and civic institutions.

Digital equity requires support services that local news organizations can help provide

Some local news organizations are already pursuing the goals of digital equity in their community, not only in the journalism they provide, but by teaching residents digital skills and sharing information about broadband access and affordability.

Six of the 27 outlets said they already participate in digital and media literacy training within their communities. Another two said they help community members troubleshoot digital technology and help community members bring broadband to their community. Twenty five of the 27 local news outlets we reached out to said they would be open to implementing digital literacy, access or adoption programs if funds were made available.

El Tímpano, a news outlet that serves the Latino and Mayan communities in the Bay Area of California, has partnered with local organizations to help spread awareness about how residents can access affordable broadband and computers as well as how to register in computer classes. It has worked with The Town Link Digital Inclusion Program to build digital skills, address barriers to internet access — including affordability — and decrease the digital divide in Oakland, California. It also educates local Latino immigrants on mis/disinformation, why Latino and Spanish-speaking communities are often targeted and what they can do to defend their communities from the spread of misinformation. In Dallas, the *Dallas Free Press* shares information about broadband providers and access with historically redlined communities. The paper has also dedicated significant resources to reporting on the efficacy of broadband investments in Dallas, providing critical information to both local officials and local residents about whether programs are being effective in addressing digital equity. A radio station told Rebuild Local News that after providing dial up internet to their audience, they now have a partnership to offer email addresses to community members who need them.

While providing reporting on civic affairs tends to increase engagement, some news outlets have gone to extra lengths to encourage civic activity among local residents. Black by God, a newspaper that serves the Black community in West Virginia launched a pilot to deploy local community members as "folk reporters." Modeled after the Documenters Network, which was launched by Chicago-based nonprofit newsroom City Bureau, these folk reporters attend state legislature meetings that often go un- or under-covered by other news outlets. Kate Mulligan, a public health professor at the University of Toronto, argues that projects like this are "a way to bridge digital divides that goes beyond digital access and digital literacy to support and sustain online participation as a key facet of digital inclusion."⁴⁸ Founder of Black by God, Crystal Good is also a fellow with Black Churches 4 Digital Equity, a civil rights organization pursuing digital equity in Black communities across the United States.

Given local news outlets' role as drivers of civic information combined with evidence that shows the willingness of news outlets to advance their community's digital needs, local news providers are ideal partners in the effort to connect residents.

Recommendations

State Digital Equity Plans

"What criteria/factors/outcomes should communities focus on in their review"

a. *Access to professional local news and information*. Key questions: How many local reporters per population are there? Are the important critical information needs being met? How many residents are being trained to participate in local news gathering?

⁴⁸ Mulligan, Kate. "Digital Inclusion, Online Participation and Health Promotion: Promising Practices from Community-Led Participatory Journalism." *Global Health Promotion*, October 26, 2022. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/17579759221126150</u>.

b. *Civic engagement.* Key questions: What are the participation levels in civic institutions? What is the knowledge of local affairs by residents? How likely is a resident to contact a local elected official? How likely are residents to contact or engage with local elected officials?

Capacity Grant Program

"How should NTIA *define* success for the Capacity Grant Program? What outcomes are most important to measure? How should NTIA *measure* the success of the Capacity Grant Program, including measures and methods?"

a. *Access to local news and information.* Metrics: Number of local reporters. Coverage of important civic issues. In cases where there is no news organization already, it could be measured by the creation of at least one new local news organization.

b. *Civic engagement*. Growth in participation in civic activities. Growth in voter turnout. Increase in knowledge about public officials and issues. Increased likelihood to contact a local elected official. Number of residents who participated in programs to cover local government meetings or other civic events.

Competitive Grant Program

"What kind of activities or projects should the Assistant Secretary consider for inclusion in eligible projects and activities for the Competitive Grant Program"

a. local news initiatives. Initiatives that strengthen basic local reporting in that area, including by allowing the hiring of local reporters and/or training local residents to report on local civic affairs. In cases where there is no news organization already, it could be measured by the creation of at least one new local news *organization*.

b. civic engagement programs. Programs that bring together members of the community to discuss local issues and developments. This may include developing community-wide digital equity goals.

c. Use of local news organizations to promote digital literacy or adoption. Digital literacy or digital navigator trainings. Special coverage of digital equity efforts. Partnerships with internet service providers to drive adoption efforts.

" What group or groups that are not already listed should the Assistant Secretary consider to be eligible to apply for the Competitive Grant Program?"

a. *Local news organizations* (for profit, nonprofit, community, digital, public). As argued above, we strongly recommend that local news organizations, regardless of business model or medium, be included in the list of groups eligible to apply for the Competitive Grant Program.

"What are examples of past or current evidence-based or evidenced-informed digital equity and /or inclusion projects or other relevant or similar projects that NTIA can showcase as a part of its technical assistance efforts to support applications in identifying promising or evidence-based project models, partnerships, activities, and strategies to consider, replicate, and leverage lessons learned as applicable? "

Conclusion

Years of scholarship since the expansion of the internet has shown the limits of affecting democratic participation via internet access alone. Although access to high-speed broadband services and the skills to use those services is crucial to full civic participation, the internet alone has failed to deliver on its democratic promises. Professors Danny Hayes and Jennifer Lawless wrote in their book *News Hole: The Demise of Local Journalism and Political Engagement*

"The obvious difficulty for the internet-as-savior account is that Americans' knowledge of local government and participation in local elections have been declining as the internet has become a ubiquitous feature of modern life."⁴⁹

One reason for this asymmetry, the pair wrote, is "the nature of the internet — and the dominance of web traffic by Google, Facebook, and Amazon — has served to reduce Americans' exposure to local information, not increase it." Local information is a key component of civic participation and the ability to be a civic participant is a key component of digital equity.

The communities that are least likely to have local news are those that are rural, poor or speak a language other than English. Professor Abernathy's research shows that news deserts also tend to underperform when it comes to educational attainment.⁵⁰ These

⁴⁹ Danny Hayes and Jennifer L Lawless, News Hole : The Demise of Local Journalism and Political Engagement (Cambridge, UK; New York: Cambridge University Press, 2021), 66.

⁵⁰ Abernathy, P. (2022). (rep.). The State of Local News.

indicators overlap with the communities least likely to have adequate or affordable broadband. Indeed, our comparison with news desert and broadband desert data show these double deserts in more than two dozen states.

Yet, addressing the challenges to broadband access while failing to build and fortify local news will not fulfill the promises of digital equity. We must not only provide high-speed access to the internet but also connect them to local, vetted and trustworthy information that can strengthen communities.

Rebuild Local News is a nonprofit organization that represents more than 30 journalism trade associations and journalism groups, together representing more than 3,000 local newsrooms across the country. The group advocates for public policies to support the future of the local press.

These comments were co-authored by Steven Waldman, founder and president of Rebuild Local News, and Prof. Christopher Ali, Pioneers Chair in Telecommunications and Professor of Telecommunications in the Bellisario College of Communications at Pennsylvania State University. Waldman is a veteran journalist and policy advocate. He authored the 2011 report for the Federal Communications Commission titled Information Needs of Communities. Ali is an expert on the intersection of local news access and broadband deployment. He's authored three books, two on the subject of broadband and local news, including *Farm Fresh Broadband: The Politics of Rural Connectivity* in 2021.

Ryan Wang, PhD candidate at the Ballsario College of Communications at Pennsylvania State University, analyzed the broadband and news desert data.

This document was edited by Anna Brugmann, director of policy at Rebuild Local News. Ray Garcia, Rebuild Local News operations and outreach associate, also contributed research and editing.